MassMATCH Advisory Council Meeting
Minutes

Tuesday, March 8, 2011 at Northeastern University, Curry Student Center.

Members in attendance: Julian Banerji, Lisa Chiango, Les Cory, Owen Doonan, Peter Gefteas, Susan Hargrave, Kevin Hatch, Karen Janowski,  Susan LaSante, Barbara Lybarger, Jonathan O’Dell, Randi Sargent, Ann Shor, and Susan Ventura 

Program staff present Kobena Bonney and Karen Langley.
Invited guests present: Cindy Aiken, Cathy Bly and Ferol Smith

The meeting started at 10:15 am, presided over by Karen Janowski.

After brief introductions and review of the communication protocol, members voted to accept the December 2010 minutes as presented.
Program Updates and Annual Report
- Ann Shor

· All members should have received a copy of the 2010 MassMATCH Annual Report.
· The MassMATCH website has been recently updated to include a blog page. There are a number of blog posts and comments as well as listserv announcements already on the page. Because of a minor software glitch, Kobena had not been receiving notification of posts so that he would know to review and approve them. The problem has been fixed now.  Ann suggested that members visit the site and consider posting comments as well as becoming blog authors. The guidelines for participation were emailed to members earlier.
· Ferol Smith, the Director of the Massachusetts AT Loan Program gave an update on the ATLP as well as the Long Term Device Loan Program.  The program has provided devices to 30 applicants so far this fiscal year.  Given the high number of applications, the program has developed priority categories.  The program now has a waiting list of approximately 75 applications for priority three needs.
· The AT Loan program has secured a lower interest rate of 4% with Sovereign Bank till end of December 2011.  The program has processed 39 applications so far this fiscal year, which is fewer than last year.  The loan approval rate is also lower than last year.  Program staff are finding more applicants have credit issues and are working with them to address those issues.
· In the AT School Swap program, Ann reported we are still having enhancements made to the website.  These include the ability to have multiple users from each school, the addition of videos and pictures of devices, and the capability for schools to generate their own reports. MassMATCH staff have sent the inventory spreadsheet for CASE Collaborative to be uploaded to the website. Once the updated website is in place and schools are using it, we will go back and look at additional enhancements that might be needed in the future based on needs identified by participating schools.  Currently have 8 schools signed up for the program.
Highlights of the annual report:
· More loans were given out by the AT Loan Program last year than in the past. 
· The Long-term Device Loan Program has grown considerably.

· The number of devices loaned out under the Short-term Device Loan Program also grew last year.  A greater number of people participated in device demonstrations at the ATRCs, but the actual number of demonstrations was fewer.
· MassMATCH did not meet its goals in the area of device reuse last year. The number of completed transactions on GetATStuff was fewer than previous year.  The program needs to figure out ways to do more outreach to increase utilization of the site.

· There were a greater number of Technical Assistance activities than the year before. We also reach a larger number of people through Information and Assistance and Public Awareness activities.
· The number of training activities was low for last year but the number of people participating in training was just about the same.

· The number of people responding to consumer surveys for both the short-term and long-term device loan programs was low.  The Evaluation committee will be looking into how the surveys are administered identify the cause of the low response rate.
Universal Design – presented by Valerie Fletcher, Institute for Human Centered Design

     Ms. Fletcher gave a conceptual primer about Universal Design (UD), emphasizing that design matters. She described three central ideas that most people share respect for – confidence, comfort, and control.  Valerie talked about the evolution of UD globally.  She defined UD as 'human centered design with everything and everyone in mind'.  She discussed the principles that need to be considered in universal design – equitable use, ergonomically sound, multi-sensory, cognitively sound, flexibility, simple and intuitive use, perceptible information, tolerance for error, less physical effort, and size and place for approach and use.  These principles combine human function principles and process principles. 
     Another concept related to universal design is the role of user experts.  People with disabilities are the best in knowing what works and when design fails.  It is advisable to observe these user experts in their natural settings. For example, you cannot bring people into a neutral environment for a focus group and expect to get useful information. 
     Valerie pointed out that there is a difference between universal design and accessibility. Accessible design is the base on which to build universal design.  UD considers all environments for the widest spectrum of users. UD and assistive technology are intertwined but are fundamentally different.  UD anticipates the needs of users and circumstances.  It integrates flexibility to accommodate difference but it is not about the person.  AT on the other hand is at the person level.
     The Convention on the Human Rights of People with Disabilities (CRPD), states that there are mental and physical reasons for disability.  A person with a functional limitation is more or less disabled based upon their intersection with the environment - Physical, Communication, Information, Social & Policy environments.  The World Health Organization called for an international effort to identify facilitators that would go beyond barrier removal to enhance everyone’s experience.  

     The number of people with disabilities worldwide is estimated at 650 million, and 80% of those are in developing countries.  Some of the new causes for impairment include armed conflict, children in poverty, and global aging.  The most common reasons for functional limitation of adults in the US include arthritis, back problems, heart disease, and respiratory disease. 3.3 million Americans use wheelchairs or scooters out of 54.4 million with a disability.
     Valerie discussed some of the strides that have been made around the world to adopt universal design principles, particularly the European Union EU. The terminology they use there is inclusive design and design for all. The European Community mandates design-for-all as a requirement in government purchasing. It also requires design-for-all as a requirement for local planning.  Valerie indicated that there is a high degree or hunger for information on UD especially in the developing world.  South and Central America is where the best work on UD is currently being done.  There are ongoing joint efforts between designers and disability activists. Japan is by far the world’s best example in the embrace of universal design.  The UN has adopted universal design as a standard for post-conflict reconstruction.  
     Valerie invited members of the council to visit IHCD at their office near the Boston Garden and to use their extensive library as a resource.

Program Evaluation 
Ann Shor

     Ann reported that the Program Evaluation subcommittee has had three meetings so far.  Members are Ann, Karen Langley, Kobena, Stacie Selfridge, Karen Janowski, Owen Doonan, and Barbara Lybarger. They have been taking a look at the AT utilization survey.  It was originally designed to assess the needs of the community at the outset of the MassMATCH program, to help guide the development of programs.  Now that MassMATCH programs have been operating for a while, we need to change the focus of the survey.   We need to solicit feedback on existing programs and what new activities might be important. This link will take you the survey: http://webapps.ehs.state.ma.us/mrcassttechsurvey/survey.aspx
     The subcommittee is also discussing additional ways to administer the survey, such as using Survey Monkey, Google Forms, and Constant Contact.  All members are encouraged to take a look at the survey and provide feedback - to improve, simplify, or add any other questions we should be asking.  All feedback should be sent to Kobena or any of the other members of the subcommittee.
     The subcommittee is also looking at the need for a Memorandum of Understanding between MRC and Easter Seals concerning the AT Loan Program. There is currently no such written agreement regarding the relationship and the expectation of both parties.
     The subcommittee reviewed the MassMATCH annual report and observed significant differences between the 2 ATRC locations regarding their data.  They will examine the data collection tools and the process used to administer the survey in hopes of identifying the cause of the differences.  Their goal is to help the ATRCs obtain better responses.
     The subcommittee will also look at performance of the MassMATCH Program in achieving the goals in the State Plan for AT.  We will need to put together a group to work on the next State Plan, which will be due sometime next year.  We would like to get a group together after the summer to look at the activities, goals, etc. and identify any possible changes for the new State Plan.  The subcommittee is also interested in looking at the training and technical assistance services provided by MassMATCH and how to improve their number and scope.  
Device Demo 
Jonathan O’Dell, MCDHH

     John discussed the use of hand-held devices, especially cell phones, as a visual communication tool for people who are deaf or hard of hearing.  He commented that in Europe it is very easy for individuals who are deaf to communicate with each other by using video-enabled cell phones just as others use their regular cell phones.  European data networks provide needed bandwidth to make that possible.  Another option is the use of Skype-based video relay services for communication.  In Europe, the systems are not dependent on proprietary technologies the way they are in the US.
     Jonathan has received numerous inquiries on whether to obtain the iPhone or iPad 2 as a visual communication tool.  He says the answer is more complicated than people think; while the latest generation of both devices have front facing cameras and one can use Facetime for video chat, that’s only possible over WiFi networks.  He said there is no technical reason for this limitation except that cell phone providers do not want too many people to use up their bandwidth for video chat. As a result, some people go to the extent of jail-breaking their IOS devices so that they can use their devices to conduct video conferences on non-WiFi (regular cell phone or 3G) networks. 

     Jon said many people confuse their home WiFi with the WiFi options that are sold by cell phone providers such as hotspots, etc. The speeds attainable by these mobile high-speed options are nowhere near what one gets from home broadband services such as DSL, cable and FiOS. Another option that one can use is public WiFi, which is common these days in public places, however, the speeds are not as good.  A third option for video communication is via various video relay services.  In that case, the person who is deaf or hard of hearing uses their video phone or computer to call and sign with the relay operator who in turn voices the information to the non-deaf caller.
     In summary, it is not easy to conduct video conferencing outside the WiFi environment.  One approach is that folks can use the Skype mobile app to carry out video calls on 3G networks but the quality of the video is not as good as that of Facetime.  Jonathan advised that when deciding on which wireless broadband service to purchase, folks should investigate which provider has the best network in the area they will be using the video communication device the most.  They should also think about how they will use the device.  For people who don’t need a voice plan, AT&T has a special data plan called the Text Access Plan (TAP) which is a little cheaper than the standard voice plus data plans. 
AT Expo/Conference 
Karen Langley, EOHHS

     The Executive Office of Health and Human Services is planning a large Universal Design/Assistive Technology expo in Boston on September 23, 2011.  This will be held at the Hynes Convention Center.  Attendance will be free.  Organizers are expecting approximately 1000 attendees.  The conference will present multiple tracks such as education, employment, community living, and communication.  There will also be an AT summit as part of the conference. The goal of the summit is to bring together 40 to 60 leaders in the fields of industry, education, etc. who are doing exciting research and provide a forum to discuss issues on an ongoing basis, such as how to promote universal or inclusive design in all areas of life.
     The current plan is to have two advisory groups to help with the planning and implementation of the expo.  One is a senior advisory group of about 10 people to decide on who the high level invitees should be and work on inviting them to the expo.  The second is a conference planning group, which will figure out the details and logistics of putting on the expo. There will be opportunities for hands-on demonstration of AT at the expo.  Many of the state agency reps on this Council will be involved in the planning.  Council members are encouraged to share any ideas they have for the expo with Karen.  More information and details will be discussed at the June meeting.
School Swap Update
Kobena Bonney

     Funding from the Shapiro Family Foundation is being used to help recruit 6 to 8 schools in Greater Boston to participate in the AT School Swap, and give feedback to help enhance the program for widespread adoption.  MassMATCH staff have been working with Professor Ventura and three students from Northeastern University to gather information on the devices at member schools and upload that to the website.  They have already sent the CASE Collaborative data to be uploaded. Once that is done the students will go back and add missing information such as pictures, etc.  The plan is to use the new site to demonstrate to other potential schools and collaboratives.  In addition to CASE, the Newton Public Schools have signed up.   Kobena said they hope to have their device data collected for upload soon.  Other schools have signed up but have not taken the next steps to do the device inventory.
Our web development company is in process of modifying the website based on design and other changes we proposed.  Each participating school or collaborative will have the ability to create multiple users under each primary account with different privileges.  Schools will be able to post their own materials and not depend on program staff to upload their items.

     Another of the enhancements is an instant messaging feature to allow for easy communication among members without relying on regular email.   
     Susan Ventura added that the students have been sending emails to special education directors and other professionals in the area to try and get more interest in ATSS.  She announced that the students have been accepted to present their work on ATSS as a research study at the RESNA annual conference in June in Toronto. 
     Kobena appealed to members to help spread the word to schools about ATSS and to let him know if they have ideas and contacts for him to follow-up on.     It was suggested that we focus our outreach on school/district technology directors.  Kobena will send Susan Hargrave a letter to have disseminated to technology directors across the state.  
     It was also suggested we consider adopting both closed and open notification systems, (including push notification and regular email).  Kobena will talk to web developer to see what options will work.
Advocacy Issues in AT
Barbara Lybarger, MOD

     Barbara discussed recent changes in the law – the ADA Amendments - and gave an update on two bills on hearing aids going through the Massachusetts legislature.
     On the ADA Amendments, the changes are about to go into effect.  The regulations are written by the Justice Department and are aimed at clarifying what’s been going on recent years. The highlights as they affect governments cover some of the following areas:

1. Design standards for facilities. They go into effect March 15, 2011. 
2. How tickets are sold for events relative to accessible seating. 
3. Trained service animals. The protections focus on animals that can be in the community. 
4. Wheelchairs and other mobility devices. 
5. Effective communication - video remote interpreting.   
6. Residential housing paid for and/or operated by the government. 
7. Detention facilities.
It is also anticipated that in the next couple of months, the EEOC will come out with new standards concerning employment.
     Regarding the hearing aid bill, Barbara stated that there are two bills pending in the Senate. One is Senate 426 and introduced by Senator Jack Hart from South Boston, which seeks to require $2000 coverage every three years for hearing aids.  The second bill is Senate 429 introduced by Senators Brian Joyce and Robert Hedlund. That bill says that in the same three year period, you can get $1500 per ear coverage for hearing aids for children.  For adults, coverage would be $1000 per ear.  Both bills are in the Joint Committee on Financial Services, which is the first step in the legislative process. 

Announcements and Other Matters
All

     Peter Gefteas informed members that YouTube has introduced a new feature which allows for the download of YouTube videos into one’s computer.  He suggested this can be very helpful for visitors to the MassMATCH Video Channel to create their own video libraries.  Peter also shared that there are a lot more videos available that match devices in the ATRC inventory; the number has grown from about 75 two years ago to almost 150 now.  Peter has written an article to be published in a magazine called Advanced and will share the link to the article when it’s published.  He thanked the staff of the ATRC for helping him borrow devices.  He suggested that the council discuss the idea of having the Governor declare September 'Assistive Technology Month' and issue a proclamation to that effect in connection with the upcoming expo. He suggested the council discuss whether to have a PSA made featuring the Governor and the Commissioner of MRC.
     Karen Langley mentioned that the expo planning committee has accepted the proclamation idea.

     Lisa Chiango announced that tomorrow is Deaf-Blind Awareness Day at the Massachusetts State House. All are invited to attend and help advocate.

     Peter also wanted to know the full extent of the proposed budget cuts in the Governor’s budget to impact independent living and how it compares with other years.  Karen Langley responded that the amount involved (approximately $500,000) is much larger than ever proposed.

